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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

 December 18, 2013  
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:36 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman       
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman      
Robert Piazza, Treasurer 
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary      
Sidney Deutsch 
Drew Kiszonak 
Donald Niece  
Everdina O’Connor   
Philip Rosenberg 
  
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; Charles L. Houck, Authority Chief Financial Officer; 
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and 
Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain read the Introductory Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Ms. O’Connor moved and Mr. Rosenberg seconded to approve the minutes of the November 20, 
2013 regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Abstain  Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes   
Ms. Napolitani Abstain  Mr. Scott   Abstain 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below. 
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1. A letter dated November 19, 2013, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager/Senior 
Environmental Specialist, CP Engineers to Mr. Controls, Engineering Supervisor, 
Division of Land Use Regulation, NJDEP, enclosing a copy of the Grant of 
Conservation/Restriction Easement in relation to the Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

2. A proposal dated November 26, 2013, from Nisivoccia for auditing services for 2014. 
 

3. The monthly Oxford Township Collection System Report dated December 3, 2013, from 
Mr. Guida, Collection System Operator. 
 

4. A letter dated December 3, 2013, from Mr. Tipton to the Authority enclosing the 
recorded Grant of Conservation Restriction/Easement. 
 

5. A letter dated December 6, 2013, from Ms. West, TD Wealth requesting copies of an 
adopted FY2014 Budget.  (routine) 
 

6. A Notice to Proceed issued on December 10, 2013, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CP 
Engineers to Tomar Construction Services for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade.  (bond and insurance corrections were made) 
 

7. A letter dated December 11, 2013, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CP Engineers to Mr. 
Wauhop, Authority Consultant regarding bid evaluation and award recommendation for 
Contract No. 13-02: Axford Avenue Pump Station Rehab. 
 

8. A Notice dated December 11, 2013, from the NJUA JIF regarding their 2014 Budgets. 
 

9. A letter dated December 13, 2013, from the NJDEP to Chairman Chamberlain enclosing 
the NJPDES Authorization to Discharge for the Belvidere WWTF. 
 

10. A letter dated December 13, 2013, from the NJDEP to Chairman Chamberlain enclosing 
the NJPDES Authorization to Discharge for the Oxford WWTF. 
 

11. A letter dated December 16, 2013, from the Warren County Personnel Department to Ms. 
Kaspereen requesting verification of CDL information. 
 

CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Houck presented the resolution and certification for adoption of the FY2014 Capital and 
Operating Budgets.   
 
Mr. Scott moved to adopt Resolution #13-41, for the adoption and certification of the FY2014 
Annual Operating Budget and Capital Budget/Program.  Mr. Piazza seconded and the motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Houck presented the resolutions for the amendment of the Authority’s Rules and 
Regulations and Connection Fee for FY2014.   
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Mr. Niece moved to adopt Resolution #13-42, for the amendment of the Authority’s Service 
Rules to incorporate the changes in user fees set at $12.08 for residential and $24.16 for 
industrial.  Mr. Scott seconded and the motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Houck explained how the connection fee is calculated.  Mr. Rosenberg asked at what point 
does that become such a burden as to inhibit development.  Mr. Donati said that under the law 
the Authority is allowed to set a cap for the connection fee.   
 
Mr. Niece moved to adopt Resolution #13-43, for approval of the FY2014 Connection Fee set at 
$6,642.00 per EDU. Mr. Scott seconded and the motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
The next resolution presented relates to the audit.   
 
Ms. Napolitani moved to adopt Resolution #13-44, authorizing the appointment of Nisivoccia & 
Company, LLP, to provide the professional services of auditor for FY2014.  Mr. Scott seconded. 
There was a brief discussion about the fee.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Regarding the monthly financial analysis, the Authority is on course and Mr. Houck did not see 
anything alarming.  Financially, we are in good shape.   
 
Mr. Houck, Mr. Olshefski, and an engineer from CP Engineers will be attending a training 
seminar next year for the NJEIT Program. 
 
Mr. Houck wished everyone Happy Holidays. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Tipton had nothing specific to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Oxford Upgrade: The Notice to Proceed was issued on December 10, 2013.  The clock has 
started on the 245-day schedule.  The preconstruction meeting was held on the ninth.  The 
contractor is getting off to a slow start because they are trying to finish other projects.  CPE is 
starting a paper trail in the event there are future issues related to the schedule.  Otherwise, the 
contractor is keeping on track as far as paperwork.  Based on the Notice to Proceed, Substantial 
Completion will be February 3, 2015 and Final Completion March 10, 2015.   
 
Financing:  The Financial Addendum forms have been submitted for the interim loan and the 
final loan.  The closing for the interim loan is projected to be in early January 2014.  Once that 
closing is done, the Authority can apply to recoup half the planning and design allowance.   
 
Mr. Houck informed the Board that because an interim Debt Service payment will have to be 
made, the FY2014 budget would probably have to be amended before the end of that year.  This 
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will not cause the Authority a cash flow problem.  The Board still has to decide how much they 
want to finance and/or take from reserve for the upgrade.   
 
Mr. Houck left the meeting. 
 
CP Engineers has been in contact with NJDEP to set up a meeting to adjust the compliance 
schedule.     
 
The Notice to Bidders for rehab of the Axford Avenue Pump Station was advertised on 
November 1.  Bids were opened on December 3.  Seven bids were received.  The apparent low 
bidder is DeMaio Electric Company at $176,080.   CPE reviewed the bids and everything looked 
good.  The lowest bid was forwarded to Mr. Tipton for review; everything looked good legally.  
Based on the above, Mr. Donati presented a resolution for consideration to award Contract No. 
13-02 to DeMaio Electric.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #13-45, awarding Contract No. 13-02 for 
Construction of the Axford Avenue Pump Station Rehabilitation to the lowest responsive and 
responsible bidder, DeMaio Electric Company, at a Total Contract Price of $176,080.  Mr. Niece 
seconded; the motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT’S REPORT     
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report, prior to the meeting.  He reviewed the maintenance items 
performed in house at both plants.     
 
Under general business, monitoring the performance of the Oxford plant continues.  TDS for 
November was 3,703 lbs/day, well below our limit.   
 
PEOSH Confined Space Program:  Mr. Wauhop requested authorization to purchase the 
necessary equipment to comply with the program at a cost of $13,518.35.  The purchase will be 
through the Warren County Fire Academy.  The coordinator, Joe Fox, has scheduled classes in 
January for our operators to become certified (at no cost to the Authority).  PEOSH has been 
notified that we will be doing the above, as well as rewriting our Confined Space Policy.   
 
Mr. Scott moved to allow Mr. Wauhop to purchase the confined space equipment as presented 
for a total cost of $13,518.35.  Ms. O’Connor seconded, the motion passed unanimously on a roll 
call vote.     
 
As discussed last month, Mr. Wauhop attended a joint meeting with representatives of White 
Township and the town of Belvidere to discuss billing issues for flows from the line formerly 
known as the Hike extension.  Regarding this sewer line, what lies within Belvidere belongs to 
Belvidere and what lies within White Township belongs to White.  At the start of 2014, White 
Township, instead of Belvidere, will bill the resident of the single-family dwelling recently 
connected to the line in White Township.       
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He presented a resolution and agreement for the appointment of a Risk Management Consultant 
for 2014.  As discussed at an earlier meeting, an Insurance Committee will be formed at the 
February Reorganization meeting to discuss future insurance needs.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #13-46, for the reappointment of John Daly of Wells 
Fargo Insurance Services as the Authority’s Risk Management Consultant for 2014.  Mr. Scott 
seconded.  The motion passed, roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  No   
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
FINANCE (TREASURER’S REPORT) 
 
The bills have been reviewed and vouchers signed, as presented.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #13-47 (Certificate No. 329: $67,247.11) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a 
roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #13-48 (Certificate No. 337: $32,012.81) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.     
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business to report. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business to report. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public present. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 8:09 p.m., Mr. Rosenberg moved to enter into Executive Session for the 
purpose of discussing personnel.  Mr. Scott seconded.  All in favor, motion carried.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Niece seconded to return to open session at approximately 8:44 
p.m.  All in favor, motion carried.    
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Chairman Chamberlain asked for a resolution to terminate the employment of James 
Schnorrbusch for the reasons outlined by the Authority Consultant. 
 
Mr. Wauhop stated there have been numerous instances of failure to perform, which are 
documented in his personnel file.   
 
Mr. Niece moved and Mr. Scott seconded to terminate the employment of James Schnorrbusch.  
The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain requested a motion authorizing the Authority Consultant to advertise for 
a replacement operator.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved and Mr. Kiszonak seconded authorizing Mr. Wauhop to advertise for a 
replacement operator.   
 
Chairman Chamberlain asked Mr. Tipton on the procedure to hire a temporary replacement.  
After a brief discussion with Mr. Wauhop, Mr. Tipton recommended the Board make a motion 
and vote on the matter. 
 
Mr. Scott moved to allow Mr. Wauhop to hire a temporary replacement.  Mr. Piazza seconded.  
The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.  The temporary employee will be paid the 
same rate as when he was our summer helper.   
 
Chairman Chamberlain asked for a motion for pay increases. 
 
Ms. Napolitani made a motion to grant a 2% pay increase for Russell Berger, John Wasser and 
Patricia Kaspereen, and a 4% increase for Mike Codis.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Chairman Chamberlain wished everyone the best. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Kiszonak moved and Mr. Scott 
seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 
 
 

Patricia Kaspereen                       

Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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